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Abstract: There has long been tension between academic and professional 
schools in most universities.  Academic schools tend to see 
professional schools as skill-based and lacking in intellectual rigour. 
 Not unnaturally the professional schools are somewhat critical of the 
academic schools because of their apparent focus on pure knowledge and 
lack of concern for the everyday lives of their students.  There is not 
a lot of merit in either position.  However, in the particular case of 
higher degrees there are some differences in philosophy, form and 
function of higher degrees that have some practical consequences.  
Higher degrees are usually predominantly generic or specific the Master 
of Arts versus the Master of Education and the Master of Distance 
Education for example.  The former is often research-based and is seen 
as a preparation for a research-based higher degree.  The latter, it is 
argued, are equal to but different from the MA, and they are a means of 
credentialling people in the professions.  Whilst the two forms of 
degree meet the credentialling function they differ in the way that 
they prepare students for educational research.  This paper examines 
some parameters of educational research and the ways in which the two 
university functions are balanced in higher degrees.  The author 
concludes that the Master of Education certainly meets the 
credentialling function but that it is inadequate preparation for 
educational research.  The more recent Doctor of Education is examined 
from the same perspective.  The role of research training in higher 
degrees in Education is considered.

My interest in higher degrees and credentialling for teachers stems 
from long conversations with colleagues and rather tedious reflection 
about what I could do to help improve the quality of schooling and make 
it more a part of education.  Sometimes I have thought that examining 
something as mundane as award nomenclature is not likely to advance the 
cause of professional development very much.  At other times I think 
that it really is quite significant because the titles we use are bound 
up with our perceptions of the intellectual competence of teachers, the 
status of higher degrees, the status of university departments of 
education and genuine debate about what is the best kind of advanced 
study for teachers.  Some of the questions that I have asked myself and 
others are:

   i why donít more Australian teachers take a Ph.D.?
  ii is would it make any difference if they did ?
 iii the Ph.D. the most suitable higher degree?
  iv would an alternative degree such as an Ed.D have the weaknesses of 



the M.Ed.?
  v why would anybody do an Ed.D.?
 vi what about the status of the Ed.D. versus the Ph.D.?
 vii is a research degree the best kind of higher degree for teachers? 
viii why not settle for a coursework doctorate?
  ix does it matter what we call higher degrees?
  x can there/should there be pathways/articulation?

These questions gradually became more organised in my mind around six 
or seven major ideas.  When I went to the literature I found that 
Australian interest in this matter has been lukewarm (policy guidelines 
appear more than discussion and debate).  This may be simply because 
higher professional degrees are a relatively new innovation and have 

only been available for a for a few years.  The situation in the 
American literature is substantially different.  It is a matter of 
continuing interest in that country. 

Education and schooling
Although many degrees have education in the title it does not mean that 
the majority or even a significant proportion of the degree is actually 
concerned with education.  It is highly likely that the education 
degree is actually much more concerned with schooling than with 
education..  There is of course a substantial link between schooling 
and education but they are not the same thing.  For example, it is 
frequently the case that Bachelors of Education and Masters of 
Education focus on one or more of the multiplicity of problems of 
schooling.  Of course some M.Ed. programs include the study of 
education but this is not as common as the study of teaching and 
learning and indeed one gets the feeling that it is considered somewhat 
passÈ to study the history and philosophy of education.  So I have the 
view that education degrees do not require a substantial study of 
education.  

Statements like this imply that I have a clear idea of what education 
is and what teaching is. What counts as educational knowledge and what 
counts as teaching (or pedagogic) knowledge?.  Asking such questions is 
seems quite a reasonable way to begin but in fact trying to identify 
prototypical knowledge in any discipline area has its own difficulties. 
 An alternative approach could be to consider criteria rather than 
actual content.  Either way when  we have done this we can examine 
particular program content and come to a view.  What is to count as 
knowledge of education or what criteria can we possibly use to 
distinguish education knowledge from other kinds of knowledge?  The 
question seem to be of vast proportions because there seems to be no 
start and no end.  It might even be a non-question.  There are of 
course well established areas of study such as comparative education, 
economics of education, philosophy of education, educational 
anthropology, sociology of education and so on.  These suggests that 



there is a discernible entity called education.  However, consider the 
sociology of education.  Are there distinctive methods of argument or 
refutation etc.?  It seems not.  The methods that are used are those 
used in sociology more generally.  They are simply applied to schools 
and their communities.  In this sense it would be more accurate to 
speak of the sociology of schooling or the sociology of credentialling. 
 Perhaps the argument is clearer for the philosophy of education or 
comparative education.  At least in the philosophy of education we can 
distinguish between philosophical arguments about the nature of 
education and the nature of schooling.  But here again we would only be 
using standard methods of enquiry for the analysis.  They would not be 
methods of argument distinctive to education.  It might be however that 
we can produce a map for education that is not coincident with a map 
for schooling.  Could we solve the problem by making education a 
synonym for schooling.  Both are processes that are meant to achieve 
positive outcomes but they canít be quite the same entity.  That is 
they canít be if education is about voluntary participation in learning 
that has as its goal the development of the good person.  Perhaps we 
could argue that schooling beyond the school leaving age is more like 
education than the compulsory phase of schooling.  It can be readily 
argued that schooling is part of the process but education itself seems 
to be largely a philosophical process.  One concludes therefore that 
the study of education can be distinguished from the study of 
schooling.  

What can be said about the study of schooling?  There is certainly 
plenty to study but the question is really whether or not one needs 

distinctive methods to study it.  It might be argued that there are 
three major dimensions to schooling - matters of curriculum, pedagogy 
and assessment.  The difficulty that I have with this is that at least 
pedagogy and assessment are common activities in other work areas.  
This is quite so with ìcurriculumî.  Although other jobs require 
teaching and grading, curriculum matters are more central to teaching 
than to other occupations.  If this is the case it seems quite 
reasonable to me to have two different programs of study and two 
different awards.  Pulling & Merrill (1992) came to a similar view when 
they examined the Doctor of Philosophy and Doctor of Arts - both have a 
role in the professional development of teachers.

Academic and professional schools
University are peculiar places.  They are the one tine tremendously 
stimulating and tremendously depressing.  They really do seem, as so 
commentators have said, to be federations of warring units united only 
by their opposition to the universityís parking policies.  This is how 
it seems to be with the so-called professional and academic schools.  
At best they co-exist.  At worst they are in active opposition.  The 
tensions, based on parameters such as different conceptions of 
relevance, different views about the balance of theory and practice, 



and different views about the nature of knowledge are in my view 
largely misplaced.  Arguments about entry levels and cut off scores 
might be more convincing but I donít think that the evidence would 
support a dichotomous classification.  If it was a matter of any great 
significance one might be able to arrange the schools on a continuum of 
some kind but I think that it is futile to attempt to establish the 
superiority of one over the other.  The academic schools have 
professional concerns.  The professional schools have academic 
concerns.  If there ever was any historical reason to distinguish 
between them it has long since disappeared.  Arguments about the 
balance of professional and academic matters do not lead to conclusions 
about the relevance of one kind of degree over another or one title or 
another.  On the other hand, Osguthorpe & Wong (1992) appear to believe 
in the notion of professional schools.  They argue that schools of 
education are professional schools and therefore should pattern 
themselves after other professional schools and not try to mimic the 
social sciences.  They do make the point that the Ed.D. degree provides 
a way to unify the various fields of education by bringing together the 
various disciplines that are utilised in schools of education.

There is however one matter that we might attend to and that is the 
issue of an honours year in education.  Perhaps it is unfortunate that 
schools of education often do not offer an honours year.  Or, perhaps 
it is more accurate to say that students do not often take an honours 
year.

There has long been debate about the balance of theory and practice in 
degree programs at all levels.  We (in education) have attempted to 
defuse the debate by arguing that theoretical work builds on the 
practical classroom experience that the students have during their 
practicum.  It is, for example, very popular to claim that oneís 
teaching incorporate reflection.  This claim is meant to convey to the 
listener that student learning is enhanced  when they reflect on their 
practical experience.  This is true in principal but not so often true 
in fact.  There are three problems.  One centers on the relationship 
between paradigms and problems.  By paradigms I mean distinctive ways 
of thinking as in psychology, sociology etc.  We can start by teaching 
students the basic elements of disciplines and then applying them to 
real world problems.  We can also start by considering real world 
problems and drawing on the areas of knowledge as we need them.  There 
is of course the middle way and that is to do both simultaneously.  

When we teach the paradigms first there will be students who will find 
it difficult to cope with the principles and constructs in the absence 
of relevant experience.  If we work from classroom experience  we might 
have the problem of students treating the disciplines as a package of 
rules for action.  This is generally not true.  The nature of a theory 
is usually not well understood by students - graduate or otherwise.  In 
one way they are mirrors of experience but in another way they are 



abstractions from experience and hence need not, and often do not, 
describe or predict any one event very well.  When this happens 
students tend to be dismissive and seek the ìrightì theory.  So it 
seems to me that time spent on considering the nature of theory will 
pay off in terms of increased student understanding. 

It is eminently sensible to use reflection as a means of identifying 
key features of events and relationships.  In practice it is very 
common to see the following cycle:

  i some preparatory theory and context work
 ii classroom experience 
iii me-too group discussion
 iv some discussion of how to deal with practical problems that have 
 arisen
  v classroom experience.

If teacher education is a process of developing individual tuitions 
then this cycle is quite logical.  If teacher education is also to be 
educative then the cycle needs to include some additional phases - such 
as relating oneís observations to the literature, modifying theories, 
setting up reasonable tests of the modified theories, writing and so 
on.  It is these additional steps that help distinguish education from 
training.
 
There might on the other hand be an argument for having specific 
programs and titles for specific purposes.  However, I think that 
Osguthorpe and Wong (1992) are engaging in some wishful thinking when 
they speculate that:

a unique doctoral title might allow schools of education to enjoy the 
kind of autonomy enjoyed by the law and medical schools.

In the current climate autonomy and influence are as closely linked to 
financial matters as they ever have been and most schools are 
financially constrained so to some extent autonomy is illusory.  They 
do have higher status but this doesnít seem to be directly connected 
with either the degree program or its title.  Academic staff in both 
types of school are concerned to enhance the life opportunities of 
their students.  They simply set about it in different ways. 

Generic and specific higher degrees
There are plenty of degree programs for teachers.  Most, if not all 
them, can be located in a two by two matrix - with generic-specialist 
and research - coursework dimensions. 

Typical Australian nomenclature 
Generic Specialist Research Ph.D., M.A., M.Phil., M.Ed. Ed.D.
Coursework M.Ed., M.Ed. Studs., B.Ed., M.A. M.Sci.Ed. M.Dist. Ed.



Clearly, if one is do this kind of exercise it is essential to examine 
program content.  Without seeing a transcript, for example, it has 
become increasingly difficult to know what was required to gain the 
award.  Titles alone are insufficient and this true whether we are 
talking about PhDs. or Ed.Ds.  

Specific higher degrees have been common in America for many years.  
For example, in the 1960s the Doctor of Arts degree (referred to above) 
was introduced specifically to improve college teaching (Vaughan, 
1989).  Glazer (1993) examined long-term graduates impressions of this 
program (which she describes as a means of freeing staff who wanted to 
teach undergraduate students from  the rigid requirements of the 
research doctorate).  Graduate satisfaction was high and at least 
two-thirds of them were in a satisfying career in higher education.  So 
from a consumer viewpoint the D.A. was and is a ìgoodî degree.  The 
general conclusions of this study seem to apply to the Master of Arts 
in Teaching.  The university of Pittsburgh discontinued its 
undergraduate program in 1990 and now has post baccalaureate entry to a 
Master of Arts in Teaching.(MAT).  This is a one year program for (four 
year) liberal arts graduates who want to become teachers. (Eichelberger 
& Bean, 1990).  Although there were some general knowledge differences 
between the two groups there appeared to be minimal difference in their 
pedagogic knowledge and performance.

Such degrees have been less common in Australia.  We have tended to 
follow the European tradition and regard the highest from of 
scholarship as philosophical and epistemological.  It seems analogous 
to arguments and pure and applied knowledge.  One can make arguments to 
support the superiority of one over the other but it can be done both 
ways and hence these arguments are of little value.  More recently 
there has been significant activity in the designing and marketing of 
specific professional higher degrees.  Part of the motivation for the 
new degrees is the need for universities to attract higher degree 
students - particularly full fee-paying students..

The Doctor of Education (Ed.D.) is now relatively common and has 
attracted significant enrolments.  Although they vary widely in 
structure and content they tend to have a substantial applied research 
element.  Schools of education tend to argue that the distinction 
between the Ph.D. an Ed.D. is akin to the pure and applied distinction. 
 In the former case one might choose to study the childís understanding 
of comparative and superlative terms.  In the latter case the student 
might study the theoretical and practical problems of teaching 
comparative and superlative terms.. It is this distinction that 
Coorough & Nelson (1991) were referring to in their content analysis of 
approximately one thousand Ph.D. dissertations and one thousand Ed.D. 
dissertations.  They concluded, among other things, that the Ph.Ds. 
tended to have wider generalisability than the Ed.Ds..  Whether this 



conclusion has any particular significance or not is hard to say.  I 
think that many Ph.D. studies have a circulation of four of five.  Many 
Ed.D. dissertations record actual attempts to bring about change.  So 
again I think that the pure and applied argument is most satisfying to 
those who already believe that one is superior in some way to the 
other.  I do not think that it is a particularly useful criterion.  It 
would be difficult for me to argue that the knowledge generated by 
studying the practical problems of in vitro fertilisation is inferior 
to the knowledge generated by the study of molecular structure.  They 
are equal but different and should enjoy parity of esteem.  

Coorough & Nelson (1991) also noticed that Ed.Ds. tended to have more 
survey type research  and be more popular for people working in or 
aspiring to educational administration.  However there was really no 
difference in the degree to which the two degrees emphasised basic or 
applied knowledge and no significant differences in the parameters used 
for comparison. The Ph.D. studies did show a tendency to use more 
multivariate statistics. The matter of statistical methods has 
particular importance in American tradition but it may not be 

particularly meaningful - particularly if the student does not fully 
understand the mathematics underpinning the multivariate statistics.  I 
think that this is a reasonably common condition. 

When Osguthorpe and Wong (1992) studied 664 American universities and 
colleges they concluded that there was no clear institutional 
preference for one title or the other.  It was clear however that where 
an institution offered only one doctoral degree for teachers it was 
more likely to be the Ed.D. than the Ph.D.  Whether this reflects 
differences in perceived status by accreditation authorities or not is 
unknown.  In an earlier paper Brown (1990) considered the Ph.D. and the 
Ed.D. and did in fact argue that anybody advocating the replacement of 
the Ph.D. with the Ed.D. (for people in education and schooling) would 
have to keep in mind the higher popularity and perceived higher status 
of the Ph.D.  Osguthorpe & Wong also found that the research 
universities were reluctant to offer an Ed.D. even though the 
documented requirements for the two degrees were remarkably similar - 
including competencies in research and statistics.

These arguments lead me to conclude that there is a good case for 
having specific professional degrees.  It will be unfortunate if they 
consist largely of coursework but one shouldnít be too precious about 
this because there are Ph.Ds. that consist largely of coursework.

Research and coursework
Given the diversity of views about almost every aspect of higher 
degrees, is there anything useful that one can say about research and 
coursework?  I think that there is.  The point about research training 
is that it changes (broadens) the form of scholarship available to the 



graduate.  Systematic first-hand examination of the nature of research 
and direct experience of research processes can move the graduate from 
a consumer of knowledge to a generator of knowledge.  This is a 
positive shift.  I recognise that some cognitive enhancement can be 
achieved by coursework but in general I would argue that coursework, by 
itself, draws on other abilities that, whilst valuable in their own 
right, do not have the same effect on the intellect as explorations in 
the formation of knowledge.  Coursework programs might be easier to 
design but there is always a risk (and sometimes the fact) that there 
will be significant repetition of material in the individual units that 
make up the program.  The overlap can be between units at the same 
level and sometimes between units at different levels.  It is not 
particularly developmental for students to be doing ìmore of the sameî.

If we are to have an Ed.D. therefore I would argue strongly that it be 
essentially a research degree.  Although I have not yet studied all 
Australian Ed.D. programs those that I have looked at meet this 
criterion.  The Ed.D. offered by Deakin university for example has 
twenty four semester units in it.  Eight of these are preparatory 
research tasks that focus on understanding and writing research.  
Sixteen units are devoted to research for a major dissertation.  The 
research topic is to be drawn from the studentís professional 
environment and for this reason one might want to label it an applied 
or professional degree.

Articulation/pathways
If we make the Ed.D. essentially a research degree do we need to insist 
that applicants already have a substantial understanding of research 
processes?  I find this a difficult question.  It was once the case 
that Ph.D. research degrees were based on a masterís research degree - 
typically an M.A.  The M.A. served as a significant introduction to 
research and students were required to produce a scholarly thesis 
containing a component of new knowledge.  Those accepted into a Ph.D. 

program could reasonably be assumed to be well prepared for research.  
The Ph.D. study was the often a continuation of the earlier research 
program.  In this process the student becomes quite skilled in a 
particular (endorsed) methodology but does not necessarily study 
research methodology more broadly.  This is a strength and a weakness - 
particularly for those in schooling.  From the point of view of 
developing the profession, or para-profession, of teaching it is very 
desirable that higher degree students really do understand a range of 
research techniques and the arguments for and against them.  So one 
reasonable criterion for evaluating the value of an Ed.D. program is 
the degree to which it enhances the studentís understanding of research 
methodology generally and develops expertise in at least one 
methodology specifically.  

If one has this view then there can be slightly less emphasis placed on 



research performance at the Masters degree level.  One the other hand I 
would argue that a complete coursework M.Ed. or M.Ed.Studies ought to 
be treated as a terminal degree.  Whilst the random walk model might be 
possible at the undergraduate level it is highly undesirable at the 
graduate level. 

The credentialling function
How important is the distinction between a Ph.D. and an Ed.D. from the 
point of view of credentialling?  Its hard to say.  Many American 
academics have an Ed.D. and work in universities.  It may be that the 
Ph.D. is actually accorded higher status but this might apply most in 
certain limited situations such as research only appointments.  It is 
too early to say what will happen in Australia.  Many of the students 
taking an Ed.D. are already in employment and so it might be quite some 
time before we have a big enough sample to test any hypothesis at all.  
In the short term an Ed.D. will probably serve as an indication to an 
employer of high level professional development.  It may assist in 
promotion from one rank to another?  I work with an American academic 
holding an Ed.D. and from my perspective I cannot detect any 
substantial difference.  

Conclusion
The Ed.D. is a relatively new degree in Australia and, like many 
innovations in steady state systems, it has been viewed with some 
reservations.  Common arguments about professional and academic 
degrees, about pure and applied knowledge, and about the rigour of 
research training do not seem to be an adequate basis on which to 
regard an Ed.D. as inferior to a Ph.D.  Indeed, there are several 
features of the Ed.D. that make it more rigorous than a Ph.D.  I 
conclude therefore that professional research degrees are an important 
innovation.  Although the cynical can argue that their development was 
market driven this has very little to do with the assessment of their 
quality.  Although the study of higher degree structures and titles is 
not attention-grabbing my personal attempts to come to grips with the 
issue have converted me from a sceptic to advocate.  Of course much of 
the value of either degree is in the interaction between the 
supervisor/s and the student.  Although the qualities and performance 
of supervisors is a paper in itself few people would argue against the 
view that higher degree research is an intensely intellectual and 
emotional experience.  In this milieu a supervisor can inspire the 
student or reduce the process to interminable tedium.  So, whatís in 
name?  Very little and a great deal!
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